
      MINUTES OF AN EXTRA-ORDINARY MEETING OF
                                SHAVINGTON-CUM-GRESTY PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON 19 JANUARY 2021
                  THE MEETING WAS HELD REMOTELY IN ACCORDANCE WITH REGULATIONS 


                  UNDER S.78 OF THE CORONAVIRUS ACT 2020
 



Shavington-cum-Gresty Parish Council
Extra-ordinary Meeting: 19 January 2021 (Remote)


	 PRESENT:
	Councillor B Gibbs 
    
   Chairman

	
	Councillor V Adams
	Councillor J Hassall

	
	Councillor L Buchanan
	Councillor R Hancock

	
	Councillor M Ferguson
	Councillor G McIntyre

	
	Councillor K Gibbs
	Councillor R Moore

	
	
	

	ABSENT:
	Councillor N Cooper 

	IN ATTENDANCE:
	Borough Councillor David Marren  (Cheshire East Council)

	
	26 members of the public

	
	Mr W Atteridge – Chairman of the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group

	
	Mr Tim Dobson – Community Manager

	
	


376
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Members were invited to declare any (a) disclosable pecuniary interest; (b) personal interest; or (c)  prejudicial interest which they had in any item of business on the agenda, the nature of that interest, and in respect of disclosable interests and prejudicial interests, to leave the meeting prior to the discussion of that item.

No declarations were made.

377
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Members of the public were able to ask questions under the Parish Council’s Standing Orders. As this is an extra-ordinary meeting, principally to consider planning application No. 20/5759N, questions/statements on this occasion, are limited to the planning application. 
The Chairman explained the process to members of the public. The Zoom system allowed for up to 100 speakers to be able to participate in the meeting, all of whom were required to pre-register.

There were 26 residents who had registered, and all had been informed that they had 3 minutes each to make a statement. The Parish Council would not respond to the statements but Members would be able to take into account comments made. 

378
PLANNING APPLICATIONS 


The Parish Council was invited to submit observations on the following planning applications:


378.1
Application 20/5759N -
1 Rope 1 Rope Lane, Shavington, CW2 5DT






(former Co-operative Shop)






Demolition of existing building and erection of 10-bedroom 






supported living unit.

The date of determination of the application was 22 March 2021; therefore, the latest that comments could be submitted to Cheshire East Council would be mid-end February 2021 to allow feedback to be given to the applicant.


Prior to Members’ discussion of the proposal, Borough Councillor David Marren addressed the meeting and explained the following: 

The application was currently scheduled to be decided by a Planning Case Officer, under delegated powers. If the Parish Council wished this to be determined by the Southern Planning Committee, the Parish Council would need to request Councillor Marren to ‘call in’ the application.

This process allowed a Borough Councillor to request that where a planning application was due to be determined under delegated powers, he/she could ask for the matter to be considered by the appropriate Planning Committee. The decision to refer it to a Planning Committee was a matter for Cheshire East Council to decide if the grounds for calling it in were sufficient to justify a Committee determination.
Councillor Marren was a member of the Southern Planning Committee, and if he called in this application himself, he would not be permitted to speak on the item at the Committee meeting and would also not be permitted to vote on the application; however, if the request for call-in was from the Parish Council, he would be able to attend the meeting, voice his own views and vote on the item.

(Note: Councillor Marren withdrew from the meeting at this point in the proceedings.) 
378.2
Statements made by Residents
Prior to hearing from residents, the Chairman encouraged all those attending to make their own comments direct to Cheshire East Council. 

Statements were made by 10 residents, following which, Mr W Atteridge (Chairman of the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group), spoke on the application in terms of how it might impact the Draft Neighbourhood Plan which was due to be the subject of a referendum on 6 May 2021.


378.3
Call-in of the Application


RESOLVED: (a) That Borough Councillor David Marren be requested to call in planning application No. 20/5759N to enable it to be determined by the Southern Planning Committee; and


(b) That the detailed justification for calling in the application, be addressed later in the meeting following comments from Members. 

378.4
Parish Council Comments
RESOLVED: That the Parish Council object to planning application 20/5759N (1 Rope Lane, Shavington) on the following grounds.

In submitting these objections, Cheshire East Council (CEC) is asked to note that objections had been received from a significant number of residents and the Parish Council hopes that CEC will acknowledge the strength of their feelings. 
	1)
	The application requires a bat survey to be undertaken in accordance with Planning Policy SE3 (Biodiversity and Geodiversity).



	2)
	Cheshire East Council’s Environmental Strategy states that new developments will be sensitive and sustainable and will manage the environment to conserve heritage. The demolition of 1 Rope Lane is not consistent with this strategy. The development of the existing building would be a more sustainable solution and preserve a heritage asset.



	3)
	The application requires details of electric car charging infrastructure, in accordance with the Neighbourhood Plan Policy ECON1.




	4)
	The proposed height is not in keeping with the surrounding area and may contravene Local Plan Policies SE1 (Design) and SD2 (Sustainable Development principles) which state ‘All development will be expected to contribute positively to an area’s character and identity, creating or reinforcing local distinctiveness in terms of height, scale, form and grouping etc. There are no 2 ½ or 3-storey buildings in the immediate local area with residential facilities on the top floor and this would not be compatible with the immediate street scene. Development will cause loss of light and privacy for residents. The building should be redesigned to a lower height in order to complement the surrounding area and to avoid over-development, or be moved to a more suitable location.



	5)
	The lack of suitable parking potentially breaches CEC’s Local Plan Policy SD1 (Sustainable Development) and contravenes the requirements of CEC’s Parking Standards applicable to Class C3/C4 dwellings (1 bedroom = 1 space per dwelling). The information submitted is contradictory and, in the case of the supporting letter in respect of the Middlewich property, suggests that residents’ parking WILL be required and if taken in ratio with the ‘Middlewich property’ at least seven spaces will be required. 
The accommodation should be reduced to avoid clear over-development.


	6)
	Rope Lane. Highway integrity requires drainage assessment owing to underlying sewage system causing problems with sinkage which is a consequence of running sand at the junction of Rope Lane with Main Road. In addition to this, construction traffic and construction methodology must take into account the state of the foundations of surrounding properties and impact-assess any piling works which may be undertaken.


	7)
	It is recommended that the main entrance be relocated to the west elevation with a pedestrian entrance to avoid users congregating on the corner of Rope Lane and Main Road, and to help support the privacy of the surrounding properties. The fire escape should be moved to the east elevation of the building to avoid the current risk of a fire tunnel in the current location.

There is no suitable delivery facility at this location. The surrounding roads are double-yellow lined, and any deliveries will require breaking the law. It should, therefore, be considered in the outline design how deliveries can be made safely and lawfully, especially given the social changes currently being experienced, and the greater societal dependency on online shopping.



	8)


	The Parish Council requests that any approval be conditioned to require that the development should be occupied only as supported living facilities for people with learning difficulties or mental health issues with onsite support, as described in the application now and in the future. 



	9)
	Cheshire East Council is requested to carry out a risk assessment to establish the impact on the surrounding community, in particular, school-children for both the primary and secondary schools which sit on this walking route. 

The Parish Council is concerned, on behalf of its residents of all ages, vulnerability and infirmity, about the lack of clarity of occupancy of the development.



	10)
	Neighbours have complained that they are cited on the planning portal as having been consulted by Cheshire East Council about the development but have not, in fact, been informed.


	11)
	There are Parish Council assets on the building, or nearby, namely, notice-board and planter. These must be removed or relocated by the developer in consultation with the Parish Council.



	12)
	The development contains very little recreational space and may contravene Local Plan  Policy SC3 (Health and Well-being) which states Ensuring new developments provide opportunities for healthy living and improve health and well-being through….. good housing design (including minimisation of social isolation and creation of inclusive communities…sufficient open space and other green infrastructure…and sound safety standards.
The proposal contains only one internal communal lounge area (40m2), which is insufficient given the occupancy numbers of the building.

The Parish Council is currently examining options for additional recreational space in the village and contributions from the developer would be expected. This aligns with the Council’s Neighbourhood Plan which shows a deficit of green recreational space within the village (Point 9.3 in the Shavington-cum-Gresty Neighbourhood Plan). 



	13)
	Given that excessive developments have already taken place in Shavington, the infrastructure is currently over-burdened (viz. roads, sewers, electricity, water, power supplies, internet connectivity, access to doctors’ surgeries, access to pharmacies and other healthcare provision such as NHS dentists). 


	14)
	If Cheshire East Council is minded to approve this application, the Parish Council requests that the development be contained within the current building/shell which would offer a more attractive and sustainable environmental solution. 



	15)
	All boundary or fencing or walls must be a minimum of 2m high for the privacy of residents of the surrounding properties.


	16)
	The application states that the footprint of the building will remain the same; however, the plans show that it will encroach upon the footway space by expanding to the line of the existing porch, causing a risk to highway users and pedestrians due to reduced footway space.



(Note: Councillor V Adams withdrew from the meeting after objection 5 had been discussed.)


378.5 RESOLVED: That the objections set out in Minute No. 378.4 above be forwarded to Borough Councillor David Marren as grounds for calling in planning application No.20/5759N (1 Rope Lane, Shavington) to enable the Southern Planning Committee to determine the application. 
378.6
Planning Application 20/5727N




34 Crewe Road, Shavington CW2 5JB




Extension to existing nursery comprising a single-storey side extension




and upper floor extension involving remodelling of the roof-space.

RESOLVED: That the following comment be forwarded to Cheshire East Council in respect of planning application No. 20/5727N.

· The building will be doubled in size requiring additional car parking and this, in turn, will have adverse implications for access and egress.
(Note: Councillor M Ferguson withdrew from the meeting at this point in the proceedings.)

379
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED: That in accordance with Paragraph 1 (2) of The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items owing to the confidential nature of the business to transacted and the public interest would not be served in disclosing that information. 
380
STAFFING MATTERS

(Reason for exclusion: Relates to an employee of the Council)
380.1
Overtime Claim – Community Manager

The Council was asked to approve a claim for overtime, from the Community Manager. This item had been deferred from the meeting held on 6 January 2021. 
A time sheet indicating the overtime carried out was presented to the meeting. 

RESOLVED: That overtime hours of 46 be approved in respect of the Community Manager and payment of £690.00 be paid.

380.2
Change in Contracted Hours – Community Manager

The Parish Council reviewed the current contract for the Community Manager, whose contracted working hours were 8 per week.

The Community Manager was in attendance and presented information to support the requirement for an increase from 8 to 16 hours a week.

The Community Manager then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Parish Council discussed the matter. The Community Manager then re-joined the meeting.


RESOLVED: (a) That the contracted hours for Mr T Dobson be increased to 16 hours per week with immediate effect, to 31 March 2021; and

(b) That 40 hours of overtime be pre-approved for the period to 31 March 2021, the time to be used if deemed necessary by the Community Manager.

381
RE-ADMITTANCE OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 

RESOLVED: That the press and public be re-admitted to the meeting.

382
SOCIAL MEDIA CONTRACT


It was noted that the Community Manager had already taken over responsibility from Brave Little Tank for the Parish Council’s social media.
…………………………………………………..Chairman

The meeting commenced at 7.30 pm and concluded at 12 midnight.
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